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GREENVILLE COUNTY COUNCIL 
Minutes 

 
Special Called  

Committee of the Whole Meeting 
 

March 4, 2024  
5:01 p.m. 

 
Council Chambers 

301 University Ridge 
Greenville, South Carolina 

 
Council Members 

Mr. Dan Tripp, Chairman, District 28 
Mrs. Liz Seman, Vice-, District 24  

Mr. Butch Kirven, Chairman Pro Tem, District 27 
Mr. Joey Russo, District 17 

Mr. Mike Barnes, District 18 
Mr. Benton Blount, District 19 
Mr. Stephen Shaw, District 20 
Mr. Chris Harrison, District 21 

Mr. Stan Tzouvelekas, District 22 
Mr. Alan Mitchell, District 23 
Mr. Ennis Fant, Sr., District 25 
Mr. Rick Bradley, District 26 

 
Pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, notice of the meeting date, time, place and agenda was posted online, at  

301 University Ridge, Greenville, and made available to the newspapers, radio stations, television stations and concerned citizens. 

Council Members Absent Council Members Remote Participation 
 
 None Joey Russo, District 17 
  Steve Shaw, District 20 
  Dan Tripp, District 28 
Staff Present 
 
 Joe Kernell, County Administrator Terrance Galloway, Information Systems 
 Mark Tollison, County Attorney Bob Mihalic, Governmental Affairs Officer 
 Kim Wunder, Assistant County Attorney Nicole Wood, Assistant County Administrator 
 Regina McCaskill, Clerk to Council Hesha Gamble, Assistant County Administrator 
 Jessica Stone, Deputy Clerk to Council Tee Coker, Assistant County Administrator 
 Pam Gilliam, Administrative Assistant Clerk to Council Keith Brockington, GPATS 
   
Others Present  
  
 None  
   
Call to Order Chairman Dan Tripp 
  
Invocation  Councilor Benton Blount 
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Item (3) Road Penny Referendum Options and Process 
  
 Presented by:  Mark Tollison, County Attorney 

Kim Wunder, Assistant County Attorney 
   
 Mr. Tollison stated the County’s Legal Department had been asked to conduct research on 

potential local sales taxes for the roads, as related to viable options for a potential referendum. 
They had prepared the following presentation.  

  
 

 
  
 

 
  
 Ms. Wunder stated there were two options under state law that allowed a County Council to 

impose a local sales tax for roads and bridges. Both options were found in Chapter Four. The first 
option, the Transportation Sales Tax, could be found in Chapter 37. The second option was the 
Capital Projects Sales Tax and could be found in Chapter 10. Ms. Wunder stated both options were 
very similar in their end result; however, they were very different in how projects were chosen 
and the cost involved.   
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 Ms. Wunder stated both taxes were only charged within Greenville County. Both were imposed 

by County Council, and had to be approved at a referendum by the voters of Greenville 
County.The process started with Council and ended with the voters. An ordinance was required 
for each option and must be transmitted to the Greenville County Election Commission by noon 
on August 15. If passed, the collection of either tax would start on May 1 of the following year. 
Greenville County was not repsonsible for collecting the taxes; they were collected by the 
Department of Revenue (DOR). Ms. Wunder stated DOR had the authority to charge a fee for their 
services.  The proceeds would then be sent to the County. 

  
 

 
  
 Ms. Wunder stated there were marked differences between the options. The sales tax rate was 

different. Both allowed up to 1%, with one of the options allowing a half percent. Another 
difference was how long the taxes could last. One option could last as short as two years up to 
eight; the other could last up to 25 years.  

   
 Ms. Wunder stated another big difference was the fact that unprepared foods could be taxed 

under one of the options. Both roads and bridges could be repaired under both options. The 
Capital Projects Sales Tax allowed a much broader type of project and the Transportation Sales 
Tax was more narrow. The selection process and ballot question were also very different.  
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 Ms. Wunder stated Charleston and Richland Counties used the Transportation Sales Tax option. 

Under that option, Council could impose a half percent sales tax. The Transportation Sales Tax 
could extend to 25 years or until a set amount of money was raised. It also included a tax on 
groceries.  Eligible projects included highways, roads, street bridges and mass transit (bus systems 
and green belts).  

  
 

 
  
 Under the Transportation Sales Tax option, it was ultimately County Council who wrote the ballot, 

adopted it and selected projects for the ballot. There was an option for Council to create an 
advisory commission of citizens in order to obtain feedback. Ms. Wunder stated under state law, 
County Council had great discretion regarding what the ballot looked like and the projects that 
could be funded with it. The maximum duration was specified up to 25 years. The tax could end 
sooner if the County collected all the money that was necessary for the project. 
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 Ms. Wunder stated that the actual wording to be used on the ballot was dictated by State law. 

For the Transportation Sales Tax, the ballot was to be worded as follows: 
 
“I approve a special sales and use tax in the amount of (fractional amount of one percent) (one 
percent) to be imposed in the (county) for not more than (time) and to fund the following project:” 
 
The projects to be funded would then be listed along with the projected cost.  

  
 

 

Ms. Wunder stated the projects to 
be funded were listed as shown on 
the 2004 ballot from Charleston 
County. The proposed project was 
described in detail, as required by 
state law. A second question 
regarding a bond was also 
included; Charleston County chose 
to bond out the project, if 
approved. She stated if a County 
wanted to bond out a particular 
project, that question was 
required to be on the ballot. Ms. 
Wunder stated the Transporation 
Sales Tax for Charleston County 
would terminate within the next 
two years, well ahead of the 
anticipated date, as that County 
had reached its collection goal.   
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.  
   
 Ms. Wunder stated Capital Projects Sales Tax was a solid 1% and there could be no deviation from 

that amount. All proceeds must be used for the projects listed on the ballot. The tax could only 
be charged up to eight years, in two year increments. The Capital Projects Sales Tax excluded 
groceries 

  
 

 
   
 A much wider range of projects were eligible from the revenue generated by a Capital Projects 

Sales Tax;  highways, roads, bridges, parking garages, cultural facilities, historic facilities, civic 
buildings, water and  and sewer projects, flood control stormwater projects, dredging and beach 
renourishment. Ms. Wunder stated communities had the ability to tailor their needs under Capital 
Projects Sales Tax option. Spartanburg County used it to build new courthouse and administrative 
building.    
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 Ms. Wunder stated under state law, the Capital Projects Sales Tax option required a six member 

commission. State law also dictated how those members were appointed. Every member was 
required to be a resident of the County. Council appointed three members and the municipalities 
appointed the remaining three. The municipal appointees were selected by a population-based 
formula written out in state law. 

   
 

 
  
 The Commission was responsible for considering proposals for funding projects and formulating 

the ballot question. Ms. Wunder stated once that had been done, they transmitted the ballot 
question to County Council. She stated Council’s options were limited in regards to the ballot 
question. Council had the option of accepting the ballot question and adopting an ordinance 
incorporating the ballot; or, rejecting the ballot question. They also had the option to add ballot 
question to authorize debt.  
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 Ms. Wunder stated that state law set out the wording of the ballot as follows: 

 
“Must a special one perent sales and use tax be imposed in (county) for not more than (time) to 
raise the amounts specified for the following purposes?” 
 
The projects to be considered followed.    

  
 Ms. Wunder stated Spartanburg County recently reimposed its Capital Projects Sales Tax. The 

purpose of that reimposed tax was road improvements. The question on the ballot listed a special 
1% Sales and Use Tax to be reimposed in Spartanburg County for a period of six years. She stated 
a very specific dollar amount was listed for 38 road improvement projects. If Greenville County 
chose the Capital Projects Sales Tax option, the voters would see an extremely long ballot, listing 
all the projects that were to be funded by the sales tax. (Image of the ballot shown below)  
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 Ms. Wunder provided a summary of the two options as outlined above.  
  
 Councilor Bradley inquired if Council had the authority to change the requirement regarding sales 

tax on groceries under the Transportation Sales Tax.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated Council had no authority to change that; it was set by state law.  
  
 Councilor Bradley stated in terms of the Capital Projects Sales Tax, Council would have no ability 

to change any item on the report submitted by the Commission.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated Council was required to either accept it or deny it. There was the option to 

send it back to the Commission with recommendations. She reminded Council of the August 15 
deadline.  

  
 Chairman Tripp apologized for attending the meeting remotely. He inquired about Council’s 

ability to divert money to other projects or funds, if the Capital Projects Sales Tax option was 
approved. He stated there were “guardrails” in place to prohibit Council from doing anything 
other than the projects listed on the ballot.  

  
 Ms. Wunder stated Council had no discretion in that respect. Additional projects could be funded 

if more money was collected than needed for the projects specified on the ballot. There were 
limits set forth in state law indicating those excess monies could only be spent on projects that 
were of the type that could be funded by the Capital Projects Sales Tax.  

  
 Councilor Harrison asked about project costs that exceeded the amount of revenue collected.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated that was a very real problem. It was important for the County to work with 

engineers to get the best estimates possible. She stated things could happen when projects 
spanned so many years. The Commission was responsible for setting priorities and including 
contingencies.  Ms. Wunder stated one example was the acquisition of a right of way. If that 
became impossible, the project would not stop. Staff would continue to work through the priority 
level set forth by the ballot and make adjustments to the project.  

  
 Councilor Barnes stated all City, County and State roads could be included.  
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 Ms. Wunder stated all of those roads were eligible to be included.  
  
 Councilor Blount inquired if the Citizen Commission, under the Transportation Sales Tax option, 

functioned exactly like the one required under the Capital Projects Sales Tax option.  
  
 Mr. Tollison stated Council had the ability to set up its own parameters for that Citizen 

Commission, as it was not part of the statute.  
  
 Councilor Blount stated it appeared to be easier to “pick and choose” projects from a Council 

perspective with the Transportation Sales Tax Citizen Commission.  
  
 Mr. Tollison answered in the affirmative.  
  
 Councilor Fant asked if the County would be reimbursed by the State for any state roads repaired 

with the funds collected.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated there had been some robust contracts between the County and SCDOT. There 

were opportunities to operate and scale; more projects would give the County the ability to make 
its dollars go further. Greenville County would work with SCDOT to fund projects that would 
otherwise would be on a long range plan. She stated there was no reimbursement from the State. 
The County had to decide if they wanted to get a project going, or not.  

  
 Chairman Pro Tem Kirven stated there had been some discussion about projects that were scored 

higher and needed more urgency. Mr. Kirven stated in meetings he had attended, they had talked 
about Greenville County implementing a sales tax. It could accelerate the timing on some of the 
highest priority projects partially funded by SCDOT. Mr. Kirven stated it was important to 
remember that the projects were reviewed and analyzed very carefully for the benefits they 
would provide to the public.  

  
 Councilor Mitchell inquired about a reversal on the tax on groceries in regards to the 

Transportation Sales Tax.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated an amendment from the General Assembly would be required to make that 

change.  
  
 Councilor Mitchell asked how that could be accomplished.  
  
 Mr. Tollison stated it was his understanding a bill had been filed to do that; however, he would 

not forecast its chances of passage within the current session of the General Assembly.  
  
 Councilor Mitchell stated he had been working towards getting it changed. He had spoken to 

some State legislators about it. Some were in favor, some were lukewarm. Mr. Mitchell stated he 
did not know if Council would be able to mobilize in time to get something changed at the State 
level and get the referendum on the ballot in time. 

  
 Mr. Tollison stated, based on Ms. Wunder’s presentation and discussion about the timeframes 

involved, he saw it as a significant risk to take on the Transportation Sales Tax option, counting 
on legislation passage to release taxes on groceries. He stated if it did not pass, the County would 
be in a “take it or leave it” situation as it related to the ballot measure. 

  
 Councilor Harrison inquired how the taxes were collected by the Department of Revenue and 

remitted to the County. He stated he assumed they were collected on a quarterly basis and sent 
back to the Greenville County. Mr. Harrison stated he was uneasy sending money to Columbia.  
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 Ms. Wunder stated it was her understanding the taxes were collected at the retail level, the same 
way as the state sales tax. Retailers submitted the money to the Department of Revenue. It was 
then allocated to different “buckets.”  

  
 Councilor Harrison asked if there was a way for the County to make sure it was receiving the 

correct amounts.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated there was a provision written into state law.  
  
 Councilor Bradley stated he ran a business and paid state sales tax. Currently, he collected 6% 

sales on each transaction. He inquired if he would be required to collect 7%, if Council approved 
the tax.  

  
 Ms. Wunder stated the Department of Revenue administered the tax and had a role in ensuring 

the proceeds were spent according to their usage.  
  
 Councilor Bradley stated DOR charged a fee to collect sales tax. Currently, if he sold $1000 worth 

of materials in a month, he paid $60 in sales tax. If Council approved the additional 1% sales tax, 
he would be required to pay $70 on those same materials. He asked if DOR would charge more 
to process the additional 1%.  

  
 Ms. Wunder stated the DOR fees would increase.  
  
 Councilor Bradley stated it was his understanding that neither option included taxes on power or 

water.  
  
 Ms. Wunder confirmed Mr. Bradley’s statement.  
  
 Mr. Bradley stated future Councils could not stop the sales tax increase, once it was in place. The 

projects could not change, either.  
  
 Ms. Wunder confirmed Mr. Bradley’s statements.  
  
 Mr. Bradley stated it was his understanding that under the Capital Projects Sales Tax option, 

Council had the ability to make suggestions to the Commission in regards to the suggested 
projects.  

  
 Ms. Wunder stated Council could communicate back and forth with the Commission. It was fair 

for Council to express its desires. She stated Council had no authority to make amendments once 
the final ballot was transmitted.  

  
 Chairman Pro Tem Kirven asked if Council could make any changes once the ballot was drawn up 

and approved by the voters.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated absolutely no changes could be made after approval by the voters.  
  
 Chairman Tripp stated he wanted to clarify something Mr. Bradley had raised. Retailers would be 

required to collect the additional 1% sales tax; however, there would be no additional cost to 
retailers. Any additional fees would be the responsibility of the County.  

  
 Ms. Wunder stated that was correct. Those fees would be subtracted from the monies received 

by the Department of Revenue.  
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 Chairman Tripp asked if it was possible to find out the amount.  
   
 Ms. Wunder stated that state law allowed the amount to be up to 1%.  
  
 Chairman Tripp inquired if that amount was 1% of the total gross receipts that were collected.  
  
 Ms. Wunder answered in the affirmative.  
  
 Chairman Tripp stated he would like to address Mr. Mitchell’s comments regarding elimination of 

the grocery tax. Mr. Tripp stated he had received several texts about the issue and there was 
always a chance it could be changed. Council was on a pretty tight timeline to put the sales tax on 
the ballot during the current year. That was one of the reasons he planned to introduce a 
resolution during the Committee of the Whole meeting scheduled for March 5. If approved, the 
resolution would form the Commission required for the Capital Projects Sales Tax option, in order 
to get the process started. Council ultimately had veto power over the Commission’s 
recommendation. Mr. Tripp stated Ms. Gamble and Mr. Coker had been working with the 
municipalities and the state to price out the projects that had been submitted in priority order. 
The next step would be to set up the Commission to build out a priority list.  

  
 Councilor Tzouvelekas asked how the Commission’s priorities would marry up with the GPATS 

priorities.   
  
 Ms. Wunder stated it would be at the discretion of the Commission.  
  
 Councilor Tzouvelekas asked if the Commission or Council had final say regarding the projects 

chosen.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated County Council would have the final say regarding which projects were 

chosen.   
  
 Councilor Tzouvelekas stated he was under the impression Council could not make any changes 

to the Commission’s recommendations.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated Council would have the option to accept or reject the Commission’s 

recommendations, as well as the final word on whether or not the ballot moved forward or not. 
  
 Councilor Tzouvelekas asked how much of the 1% increase would the County actually receive and 

if there were any fees in addition to those already mentioned. He asked if the monies would be 
used for the exact allocations specified by Council or be used elsewhere.  

  
 Ms. Wunder stated the monies could not be used elsewhere.  
  
 Mr. Tzouvelekas asked how much would the County receive per $100 of taxes collect by the 

Department of Revenue.  
  
 Mr. Kernell stated the Department of Revenue was allowed to charge up to 1% processing fee; 

Greenville County would receive 100% of the revenue collected, less the processing fee.  
  
 Councilor Shaw asked if there was an option to put the selection of the Commission members 

first, prior to anything happening, in order for everyone to know who was on it.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated the Capital Projects Sales Tax option would start by creating the Commission.  
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 Councilor Shaw asked if creating the Commission meant Council had chosen the Capital Projects 

Sales Tax option. He stated it would be helpful for Council to know who was on the Commission, 
prior to taking any action.   

  
 Ms. Wunder stated County Council would have control on whether to back a ballot or not move 

forward with a referendum.  
  
 Councilor Shaw asked if there was a sales tax choice that included a commensurate reduction in 

ad valorem taxes.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated there were approximately eight different local sales tax options. The Legal 

Department was asked to about funding roads and bridges. She stated she was under the 
impression there was a local sales tax option to offset property taxes.  

  
 Councilor Shaw asked if that option included roads and bridges.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated the purpose of that option was to offset property taxes. In order to fix roads 

and bridges, Council really needed to look at the Capital Projects Sales Tax Option or the 
Transportation Sales Tax option.  

  
 Councilor Shaw stated in regards to ensuring funds were spent appropriately, he inquired about 

an allegation in current litigation that the County budget was not being spent that way it was 
budgeted. He stated the issue had not been brought to trial and was an unresolved question.   

  
 Mr. Tollison stated whether it was an allegation or not, it still had to go through the court process. 

He stated he could not recall that being part of the pleadings. In regards to that current litigation, 
it was such a “kitchen sink” lawsuit. There were a number of things in the lawsuit that had nothing 
to do with the budget or money.    

  
 Councilor Shaw stated it had been his experience during the past three years that monies 

identified for specific uses did not necessarily get spent the correct way.  
  
 Mr. Tollison stated as previously covered by Ms. Wunder, monies identified for specific projects 

under both options were spent on those projects.  
  
 Councilor Shaw asked how the $30 million bond for “the second Woodruff Road” become a 

priority.  
  
 Mr. Kernell stated the first movement was to spend $30 million for the Woodruff Road Bypass, as 

directed by County Council. Mr. Kernell stated that was a cash transaction and was taken from 
the Fund Balance. There was another movement by Council to spend an additional $30 million, 
which would have depleted the Fund Balance. Mr. Kernell stated County Council's plan was to 
issue the bond for Woodruff Road. Because the County had not planned to use cash, therefore, 
Council issued bonds to replace that money. 

  
 Councilor Shaw stated he understood the finance part. The point he was trying to make was 

Council would have no control over the people who would be choosing the road projects; that 
was “scary” to him.  

  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated on proposed resolution, there was a whole section that 

addressed the appointment of members the commission. The process would be similar to how 
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Council appointed current board and commission members. She stated there would be an 
application period for individuals interested in serving.  

  
 Councilor Shaw stated it was like six or ten days to complete that process.  
  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated short application periods had been opened in the past to fill 

positions.  
  
 Chairman Tripp stated the law dictated that County Council would choose three of the six member 

commission. There was another process for choosing the other three members from the 
municipalities. Mr. Tripp stated his proposed resolution would set the application period up just 
like the current board and commission process. Council Members would have the opportunity to 
find potential candidates. County Council would vote on the candidates and choose three. Mr. 
Tripp stated the process outlined in the proposed resolution appeared to be the most open and 
transparent way for Council to choose. The municipalities could choose their own method to 
select candidates.   

  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated a detailed breakdown of the process had been included in the 

County Council Packet.   
  
 Councilor Tzouvelekas stated the period for applying for membership on the Commission would 

commence on March 6 and run through March 14. In two days, Council was expected to choose 
three commissioners.  

  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated Council was not expected to choose three commissioners in two 

days. The application period would start on March 6.  
  
 Councilor Tzouvelekas stated Council was expected to find three commissioners to spend $1 

billion on taxpayer money. He stated that seemed to be a “little quick” for him.  
  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated Council would ultimately decide on its three commissioners. Staff 

had done a yeoman's work of putting together potential projects to be considered by the 
Commission or Council, depending on which option was chosen. Council could vote the ballot “up 
or down.” She stated Council could definitely turn it down. There was no definitive by simply 
starting the process; nothing said it had to be finished. Ms. Seman stated she felt there were 
definitely had some safeguards in place.  

  
 Chairman Tripp stated as outlined in the statute on the Capital Projects Sales  

Tax option, Council would have 30 days to start up the commission, if the resolution was 
approved. Mr. Tripp stated a more conventional route would be to offer the resolution with three 
commissioner names in it. He stated he did not feel comfortable putting a resolution together 
naming three commissioners, without input from County Council. There were no “secret deals” 
going on. He stated he had never done anything with road projects; there was no conflict on his 
part. He had specifically requested the County’s Board and Commission Policy be used in the 
proposed resolution to ensure openness and transparency. Council Members would receive the 
applications for potential commissioners in the Council Packet on Friday, March 15, and would 
vote on those individuals the following Tuesday, March 19. Mr. Tripp stated the process was 
slightly compressed, but, not unnecessarily so. If the resolution passed, advertisements would 
appear in the paper on March 6, informing the public. The information would also be included on 
the County website and broadcast widely.  

  
 Councilor Tzouvelekas inquired about desired qualifications for the commission members.  
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 Chairman Tripp stated it was up to Council to review the applications. There were no broad 
qualifications for any of the County’s boards and commissions. Those appointments were left up 
to Council’s wisdom and decision-making process.  

  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated she was not sure if there were any qualifications for an individual 

to serve on County Council, other than reside in the district they represented.  
  
 Councilor Bradley stated the money could be collected for a period of up to eight years. He asked 

if the projects would continue until they were finished.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated work on the projects would continue until completed.  
  
 Councilor Blount inquired about the process for the municipality seats.  
  
 Ms. Wunder stated the process was to take the total municipal population of the County from the 

most recent census. That total was approximately 160,000 people and included Fountain Inn, 
Greenville, Greer, Mauldin, Simpsonville and Travelers Rest. Ms. Wunder stated only the portions 
of those cities that were located in Greenville County. That number was divided by three and the 
resulting sum became the average. The average was then divided into the population of each 
municipality to obtain the number of appointees to the commission.  

  
 Mr. Shaw stated it was his understanding that the whole premise for the possible sales tax 

increase was safety. According to information he had obtained, deaths were judged per 100,000 
people. Given that information, Greenville County was one of the safest counties in the state. 
Therefore, it did not appear to be a safety issue and he could not understand the rush to spend 
so much money.  

  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated she did not know what he was looking at in terms of numbers. 

She asked staff to weigh in for clarification on some of the data points.  
  
 Councilor Shaw stated he had obtained information form the National Highway Safety 

Administration's Fatality Analysis Reporting System. Some of the counties in the Low Country had 
three to four times as many as Greenville. He was not aware they were imposing an additional 
sales tax.  

  
 Chairman Tripp stated staff had pulled numbers from the past seven years; Greenville County had 

the highest number of fatalities in the State. Safety was not the sole reason for the sales tax 
increase. The roads in Greenville County were not getting any better; they were getting a lot 
worse. The sales tax increase would improve the condition and capacity of the County’s roads. At 
the current rate, it would take 100 years to repave 1800 road miles. Mr. Tripp stated, in terms of 
safety, if implementation of the sales tax increase saved one life, it would be worth it. The County 
was struggling with road conditions and capacity. Residents were screaming for congestion relief. 
Mr. Tripp stated only putting $12 million a year into roads was not living up to Greenville County 
standards.  

  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman reminded her colleagues that the beauty of the process afforded Council 

the opportunity to debate the resolution. Council Members always had the option to vote against 
it.  

  
 Councilor Blount suggested putting money behind the issue in order to inform the public. He 

stated many residents did not follow Council meetings and were not aware of what was going on.  
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 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated that was a great recommendation. She asked staff to remind 
Council how funds could be used for that purpose.  

  
 Ms. Wunder stated the County could not use taxpayer money to advocate for a result. Staff 

members could provide education, but, were not allowed to promote or discourage either option.  
  
 Councilor Blount asked if Council could reach out to groups and organizations for assistance with 

that aspect of the process.   
  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman answered in the affirmative.  
  
 Councilor Harrison recalled Mr. Coker or Ms. Gamble stating that Greenville County was one of 

the few counties in the state that had not imposed some similar type of sales tax; he recalled that 
number to be two or three counties. 

  
 Ms. Wunder stated Greenville County belonged to a small, unique group of counties in the State 

that did not impose any additional sales tax beyond the 6%. 
  
 Councilor Shaw stated the top counties in the state for fatalities were Colleton, Fairfield, 

Allendale, Hampton, Marlborough and Jasper. He stated he had no idea if they imposed any 
additional sales tax or not. Mr. Shaw stated he guessed it was the population of those counties; 
they were smaller than Greenville. It was a rate, like everything else. Government should look at 
rates, not anecdotal examples. 

  
 Keith Brockington stated he had helped Mr. Coker and Ms. Gamble gather the information 

regarding vehicle fatalities across the State; it was obtained from the Department of Public Safety. 
The safety numbers that were reported to Council were total numbers from counties around the  
State. Officers investigating accidents reported the information directly to Department of Public 
Safety. Fatality rates for counties with lower populations were naturally higher. For example, 10 
fatalities for a county with a low population would be much higher than the rate for a county the 
size of Greenville, even with its high number of fatalities.    

  
 Councilor Shaw stated that was his point. He stated rates should be used to make decisions. They 

were much higher in smaller places, not because of some “magical math” but due to the fact that 
there were more fatalities in those areas.  

  
 Councilor Bradley stated he had worked in four different states. They all had Transportation or 

Capital Sales Tax. The sales tax rate in Alabama was as high as 9%; Georgia was 7.5%. He stated 
most counties he had visited imposed a road tax. In his opinion, it would be easier to sell the 
additional sales tax to the citizens if Council could ensure it would be spent on the roads.  Mr. 
Bradley stated it was important to convey that the citizens of Greenville County.  

  
 Vice-Chairwoman Seman stated communication and education were key. Council would have the 

opportunity to debate the issue during the meetings scheduled for the next day.  
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Item (7) Adjournment  
  
Action: Councilor Bradley moved to adjourn the meeting. 
  
 Motion carried unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 6:02 p.m. 
  
 Respectfully submitted:  
  

 
 

 Regina G. McCaskill 
Clerk to Council 
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